
Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Regular Meeting 

November 10, 2011 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 

The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, November 10, 2011.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Valerie Coffey, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Attorney Bobby Griffin and Deputy Town Clerk Janet Ridings. 
Absent:
Councilwoman Peggy Neill.
Visitors:
Mark Brody, Trey Lamb and Neal Speer.
With a quorum present Mayor Frederick Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of November 10, 2011 to order at 7:34 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilman Countryman delivered the invocation.

· Trey Lamb from Boy Scout Troop 18 led the Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Comments
· Mark Brody – Rocky River Road. Republican candidate for the new 55th House District.
3.
Approval of Consent Agenda 
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the consent agenda containing the following:
A. October 13, 2011 Regular Meeting Minutes 
B. September 2011  Tax Collector’s Report

C. September 2011 Finance Report
and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and LaMonica 
Nays: None
4.
Hazard Mitigation Regional Plan – Neal Speer
· Union County Emergency Management Manager and Fire Marshall Mr. Neal Speer explained that several weeks ago the State of North Carolina Emergency Management officials approached his office asking them [Union County] to participate or at least give their consent and to approach each jurisdiction to allow them or consent to allow the State to apply for a Federal Grant on their behalf and to regionalize the current county multi-jurisdictional hazard mitigation plan.  Mr. Speer gave the council some background: currently we have a countywide multi-jurisdictional hazard mitigation plan that each county, as well as each municipality is part of; we have just completed updating that plan, which has been reviewed by the State and it is currently at the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) being reviewed.  Once the plan is approved by FEMA, Mr. Speer will take it to the Union County Board of Commissioners and to each municipality asking that the plan be adopted; it will be good for another five-year cycle after adoption.    With that in mind, the State has approached Union County Emergency Management (UCEM) and asked them to regionalize, which is to combine counties and to write regional plans as opposed to individual county plans.  The concept behind that is that most county plans, transportation plans, etcetera are going regional.  The western branch of emergency management consists of thirty-five counties. The State’s original plan was to apply for a grant to regionalize all one hundred counties; however, when they found out what the potential cost of that was they backed off, because the cap on the grant is $750,000 and they found out it is going to cost about $750,000 to write the regional grants for just the western thirty-five counties.  The State proposes to combine Union, Stanly and Cabarrus County into a regional multi-hazard mitigation plan.  Mr. Speer did not see any significant disadvantages in the short term; Union County will not lose any of their individuality in the hazard mitigation plan, nor will the Town of Mineral Springs.  Each county/jurisdiction will still have their individual mitigation action in the regional hazard mitigation plan.  The advantage of it is that the grant will allow them to hire a contractor to write a new plan that will combine the current new approved plan (that will hopefully be brought to the council in the next six months) into the regional plan.  It will probably take two years to complete that process.   The state anticipates that it will be advantageous from a funding perspective to develop a regional plan, because with the grant situation with Federal dollars drying up, regionalization or grants that are applied for on a regionalized basis are more favorably approved than for counties that apply for grants individually.   
· Mr. Speer explained that Union County, Marvin and Marshville have approved the Memorandum of Agreement (MOA); he is on the remainder of the towns’ agendas throughout this month asking for consent as well.  Mr. Speer asked for Mineral Springs consent on the MOA.  Mr. Speer noted that this was not a matching grant; the Federal grant will 100% fund the hiring of a contractor to write the regional plan.      One of the biggest advantages with this in the future from the State and Federal view point is that it will give them fewer plans to look at and review; they will go from 35 plans to 11 and that is significantly less work on their part.   
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to give town’s assent to regionalization and Councilwoman Cureton seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and LaMonica



Nays: None
5.
Presentation by Trey Lamb from Boy Scouts Troop 18
· Mr. Trey Lamb from Boy Scout Troop 18 was in attendance to seek approval from the council for his Eagle Scout project on the Mineral Springs Greenway.  Mr. Lamb presented the council with four picnic tables, a trail bench and a hitching rail to enhance the look of the trail.  Mr. Lamb provided the council with some papers containing details and pictures of his projects; the starred areas on the first map show where Mr. Lamb planned to do his project.  Mayor Becker pointed out that it was on the Harrington Hall portion of the trail.  Mr. Lamb explained that he planned to put two picnic tables, the bench and the hitching rail on the Wolf Creek end and the other two picnic tables on the Harrington Place end.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the southern one is a new area that does not have benches or anything right now; it would be a new picnic area near the new trailhead that we are working on.  The northern one is the flat area near where Mr. Bittner put a bench and hitching rail; Mr. Lamb will be adding picnic tables along the creek.  Mr. Lamb directed the council’s attention to the pictures that were being passed around.  Councilwoman Critz asked Mr. Lamb if he had a date in mind for when he was going to make the installation.  Mr. Lamb responded that he would turn it [proposed project] into the BSA Council and get approval from them before he could set a date to start.  Councilwoman Critz brought to Mr. Lamb’s attention that there is private land that allows hunting on either side of this property and suggested that he be wearing orange if he will be out there on any other days besides Sunday; there is nobody that is going to be hunting right there on the town’s property, but above Harrington Hall and below Harrington Hall there are hunters who are there legally and with permission.  Mr. Lamb thanked Councilwoman Critz and directed the council to the front of his packet that had several paragraphs of the project detail.  The project will begin with preparing the existing conditions by trimming existing trees and moving uneven ground debris and leveling the ground for the picnic tables, at which time they will prepare the area for the new hitching rail and bench.  Mr. Lamb stated that his troop, family and friends will participate in preparing, building and placing of the hitching rail, bench and picnic tables.  The project plan entails clearing and raking the area the first weekend and the second weekend he is planning on having materials available for the fabrication and assembly of the tables, bench and hitching rail. The final weekend, he will divide the group into three work forces of about four to five scouts with leaders which will install the items in his project. Mayor Becker asked Mr. Lamb if he had a budget for the project.  Mr. Lamb responded that the current price is approximately $424.17.  Mayor Becker asked if Mr. Lamb was interested in asking the council for some grant funding.  Mr. Lamb responded that any financial assistance for his Eagle Scout project from the town council would be greatly appreciated.  Councilwoman Critz noted that it has been the council’s precedent to offer approximately half of the funding and she does not see any reason to do it any differently here.   Mayor Becker responded that that seemed fair to him and asked the council if they seemed to like the idea of the project in the areas that Mr. Lamb presented.  Councilwomen Coffey and Cureton agreed that it has been very beneficial to the town.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked Mr. Lamb if the proposed benches and hitching rail are consistent (in look, feel and style) with what has already been placed on the greenway.  Mr. Lamb responded that he has taken a couple of pictures of Mr. Bittner’s hitching rail and bench and is planning on doing a similar design if not the same.  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion that we will support this project up to a limit of $250 and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and LaMonica

Nays: None  
· The council expressed their appreciation to Mr. Lamb.  Mayor Becker added that the scouts have been a very big part of this trail.
· Mayor Becker explained that Councilman Countryman has talked about this; we want to publicize the trail as it grows (as we get the newsletter out) and get these amenities placed along it.  The parking lot will be open, the landscaping will be done eventually and we will get signage in there.  Mayor Becker noted that he keeps running across new people who are very aware of the trails and are using them.  Mayor Becker added that he is surprised and pleased to see so many users that he did not expect.  Councilwoman Critz stated that was our “vision” that this greenway would pull in community effort and not only contribute to the greenway itself, but adding an opportunity for the boy scouts; “this is great”. 
· Mayor Becker noted that this was Mr. Lamb’s presentation, but he wished to take this opportunity while many of the leaders and scouts were here to let them know that the town would entertain the scouts doing a “work weekend” (not a project like benches) to do some trimming of trees, maintaining of trails and manicuring the trailheads.  The town would be grateful; perhaps Troop 18 would like to coordinate something like that.  
6.
Consideration of a Wall Mounted Collection Box
· Mayor Becker explained that once and a while we get these ideas from vendors who send us mailings.  We are getting an increased number of people who are coming to make tax payments and Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks has a situation where she may get a meeting with a person requiring a zoning permit, gives them the form and all they have to do is drop it off with a check; Ms. Brooks thought a drop box might be a good idea bolted to the wall.  There seems to be interest on the part of the public and Mayor Becker has looked up the prices and they are not tremendously expensive; less than $600.00 for a medium sized one, which could be right outside below the message board.  Mayor Becker asked the council if they felt it was a worthwhile expenditure and wanted to approve it or if they had any alternate suggestions.  Councilwoman Critz responded that it was a great idea; the fact that we are only open as a part time town hall and this gives the public full time access.  Mayor Becker commented that he thought to a lot of taxpayers forty-four cents is forty-four cents (soon to go up) and if they are going to the post office then they can just come here and drop off the tax bill and save forty-four cents; this is a little service that doesn’t cost the town a whole lot, but it pays for itself very quickly in terms of savings to the citizens.  Councilman Countryman asked about security.  Mayor Becker responded that it is secure or insecure as anything else like that.  Mayor Becker said that the City of Monroe has a freestanding one.  Mayor Becker noted that we don’t want them to pay by cash, so there really is no incentive to break into it; it is pretty solid stainless steel from what Mayor Becker has seen.  In addition, the sound of somebody breaking into it would actually be picked up by the Sonitrol audio sensors (they can pick up the crow who “attacks” our glass doors).  Councilman Countryman asked about an interior drop.  Mayor Becker responded that could be done, it is much more expensive and harder to install.  It could go through the wall under the message board and end up in the conference room somewhere.  Councilwoman Critz asked if someone just dropping something off in the box would set off the alarm.  Mayor Becker thought that it would have to sound of somebody with a crowbar (making that type of noise) [to set off the alarm].  Councilman Countryman commented that he liked the idea for the convenience of some people, but wondered if it would entice somebody to do something that we would hope they wouldn’t do.  Mayor Becker responded that was a good question and there is no rush to do this; he will price the thru-the-wall ones and the installation.  Councilwoman LaMonica offered that maybe the Sheriff’s office could give the town some insight as to whether they experienced problems with these things and if they are more of a hassle than they are worth.  Councilwoman Coffey mentioned that Union County has one in the City of Monroe right outside the old courthouse parking lot; it is very convenient (although she is not advocate for this).  Ms. Brooks mentioned that it would be checked every day (even on Wednesday and Friday).  Mayor Becker added that the tax collector is very diligent for her deposits; she checks the post office every day anyway.  Mayor Becker reiterated that this is not a huge expenditure and it is not an emergency, so he would like to ask the two questions: the suggestions by Councilwoman LaMonica – Does Sheriff Cathey or Captain Luke have any advice and to ask Cindy Coto (Union County Manager) what she has to say about their freestanding one.  Mayor Becker commented that in addition to those questions, we should check out the cost of the equipment for something thru-the-wall and whether it is worth the added expense.  Mayor Becker will do more research for the council.  Attorney Bobby Griffin suggested that the council might also want to contemplate a policy: if it is outside – who will have access to it – how, when and where.  Mayor Becker responded that would be easy enough, he guessed that the staff would have a need for what would go in the box, so the finance officer, tax collector and the zoning administrator would have a key to it.  Attorney Griffin asked if the keys would be taken home, left at town hall – those kinds of things should be contemplated.   
7.
2012 Town Hall Holiday Schedule

· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the Holiday Schedule for 2012             and Councilwoman Critz seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and LaMonica

Nays: None
8.
Consideration of Town Clerk/Deputy Town Clerk Attending the City and County Clerks’ Academy and Institute

· Councilwoman Critz commented that “this is a no-brainer”.  Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve.  Councilwoman Critz stated that any training, any information, anyway to improve your skills and your proficiency and just your confidence in what you do, ought to be.  Councilwoman Coffey noted that Ms. Brooks may not feel the need for some of this for herself, because she is already acclimated to it; she could probably teach this.  Councilwoman Critz responded that she didn’t doubt that, she is just saying that the council approve for both of them to go, then they have the option; you have the option of looking at what is beneficial to one or both of them.  Ms. Brooks added that Ms. Ridings brought that up; we thought that the new clerks’ class would be great for Ms. Ridings and the other two days would still be good for Ms. Brooks where Ms. Ridings may not get as much from it.  Mayor Becker asked the council if they would approve up to full attendance for both staff members. Councilwoman Critz commented that in addition to the information, it is a wonderful opportunity for networking.  Councilwoman Critz has learned many things talking with other people while attending the training and learned about other counties.  Even if Ms. Ridings went to things on the other days that she didn’t feel is applicable to her, she still might have a great opportunity to network with other people.  Ms. Ridings responded that it is also a huge expense when you look at the expense of going; the new deputy clerks’ fee is $80.00 and the other two days is another $240.00. Councilwoman Critz asked if Ms. Ridings could go to just that [new clerks’] and not the other.  Ms. Ridings responded yes and we are waiting to see what they come up with on the agenda for the other two days before making a decision; “can’t see spending the extra $240 if it is not something that I am going to be able to benefit from”.  Mayor Becker stated that we all do and our taxpayers appreciate that; every dollar that we do not spend is a tax dollar that is available for something else.  Ms. Ridings added that it is not only the fee, but the hotels, meals and mileage.  Mayor Becker commented that we certainly appreciate our staff being the way they are and always has been; very diligent about being good stewards of the funds and he has always had complete confidence in the staffers’ judgment on things like that because it is historically very, very good.  Ms. Ridings seems to be fitting right into that philosophy which has served us so well. Mayor Becker asked if the council wanted to approve up to the full attendance at the discretion of the Clerk and Deputy Clerk.

· Councilman Countryman reiterated his motion to approve up to the full attendance at the discretion of the Clerk and Deputy Clerk and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and LaMonica
Nays: None
· Ms. Brooks mentioned that the classes were on Monday, Tuesday and Wednesday and the town hall is open on that Monday and Tuesday (if both of them were gone).  Mayor Becker responded that as finance officer he would “hold down the fort”, although he could not do zoning, he could answer questions from the public.  “The finance officer is always willing to stand in and sit at the office when necessary; there is always work for the finance officer to do”.
9.
Planning Board Resignation

· Ms. Brooks announced that Mr. John Easton has resigned from the planning board because he has gotten the Asheville to Kings Mountain route on his job and he regrets that he can no longer sit on the planning board.  Ms. Brooks asked the council how they would like to replace him.  There was a consensus of the council that an announcement be placed in the newsletter and on the website.  Mayor Becker noted that we didn’t know exactly when the newsletter was going out, but maybe the council could consider applicants in January.  Councilwoman Critz asked when the staff wanted to get the newsletter out, because she would like to get an article and photograph of Ms. Cannon in it.  Ms. Brooks responded that it would be nice to get it out before Christmas.  Mayor Becker suggested that we would like it to be done by December 15th.  Councilwoman Critz gave herself a deadline of December 1st.  Mayor Becker suggested that the completion of some of Troop 18’s projects go in the newsletter.  The council will have a meeting before the release of the newsletter and will hopefully know if things are on track.   

10.
Other Business

· Councilwoman LaMonica mentioned the December 1, 2011 Union County Chamber of Commerce annual meeting notice that the council received and asked if anyone else was planning on attending it (she will not be able to attend, because of her travel schedule).  Councilwoman Critz responded that she was planning on attending and hoped that others would as well, because it is a good opportunity.  Mayor Becker added that Councilwoman Critz has been the town’s official Chamber Representative lately.  The town has become quite active in the Chamber, which is a good thing considering we didn’t use to feel the Chamber was very supportive. 
8. 
Adjournment

· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to adjourn and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and LaMonica 
Nays:  None
· The meeting was adjourned at 8:26 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, December 8, 2011 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor 
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